ST PETER’S CHURCH, HILTON

Monday 29th APRIL 2024

Report for the 

Annual Parochial Church Meeting
PARISH OF ST. PETER, HILTON

Annual Meeting of Parishioners

To be held at St Peter’s Church, Hilton on

Monday 29th April 2024 at 2.00 pm

A G E N D A

1. Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Parishioners held on Wednesday 29th March 2023

2. Election of two Churchwardens to serve one year.

3. Date, time and place of the next Annual Meeting of Parishioners.

 _______________________ 
ST PETER’S CHURCH, HILTON

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF PARISHIONERS

Held on Wednesday 29th March 2023

1 Manor Drive, Hilton at 10.30 am 

Present:  Mrs Barbara Sowerby (Vice Chairman),  Mrs Sylvia Booth, Mrs Glynis Daniels, Mrs Sally Hamlin, Mrs Kath Jones, Mrs Mollie Lordon, Mrs Angela Sayer, Mrs G Sheret (Secretary), Mrs Hilary Tulloch, Mr Trevor Turner

The meeting opened with prayers at 10.50 am having been slightly delayed for administrative reasons.

1.MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF PARISHIONERS HELD ON 9th MAY 2022

It was proposed by Mrs Daniels and seconded by Mrs Hamlin that the Minutes be approved.  All in favour.

2.ELECTION OF TWO CHURCHWARDENS TO SERVE FOR ONE YEAR

Mrs Sowerby and Mrs Sayers were nominated by Mrs Hamlin and were seconded by Mrs Lordon.

3.DATE, TIME AND PLACE OF THE NEXT ANNUAL MEETING OF PARISHIONERS

This would be decided later in the year. The meeting closed at 10.55 am.

Annual Parochial Church Meeting

To be held immediately after the

Annual Meeting of Parishioners

On Monday 29th April 2024

A G E N D A

1. Apologies for Absence

2. Minutes of the APCM held on Wednesday 29th March 2023

3. Presentation of Electoral Roll

4. Election of Parochial Representatives of the laity to serve on the Parochial Church Council

5. Election of:

PCC Secretary

Treasurer

6. Election of Deanery Synod Representative

7. Reports:

(i) Vicar’s Report

(ii) Financial Report

(iii) Churchwardens’ Report

(iv) Deanery Synod Report

(v) PCC Secretary’s Report

(vi) Safeguarding Report

8. Appointment of:

a. Electoral Roll Officer

b. Sidespersons

c. Independent Examiner/Auditor
9. Date, time and place of next APCM

ST PETER’S CHURCH, HILTON

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING

Held on Wednesday 29th March 2023 immediately after the Annual Meeting of Parishioners

1 Manor Drive, Hilton  

Present:  Mrs Barbara Sowerby (Chairman),  Mrs Sylvia Booth, Mrs Glynis Daniels, Mrs Sally Hamlin, Mrs Kath Jones, Mrs Mollie Lordon, Mrs Angela Sayer, Mrs G Sheret (Secretary), Mrs Hilary Tulloch, Mr Trevor Turner

1. APOLOGIES


These were received from Mrs Christine Alsop, Miss Debbie-Rae Sayer and Mr Geoff Sayer.

2. MINUTES OF THE APCM HELD ON 9th MAY 2022

It was proposed by Mrs Sayer and seconded by Mrs Daniels that these be accepted as a true record.  All in favour.

3. PRESENTATION OF THE ELECTORAL ROLL

The Electoral Roll Officer presented the Electoral Roll and it was noted that this now contained 23 names.

4. ELECTION OF PAROCHIAL REPRESENTATIVES OF THE LAITY TO SERVE O THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

Mrs Hamlin, Mr Turner and Mrs Sheret were re-elected onto the Parochial Church Council.  In addition Mrs Sylvia Booth was elected and Mrs Hilary Tulloch was co-opted onto the Parochial Church Council with immediate effect.  Proposed by Mrs Sowerby and seconded by Mrs Daniels. All in favour.

5. ELECTION OF PCC SECRETARY AND TREASURER

Mrs Sheret agreed to serve as PCC Secretary – nominated by Mrs Sowerby and seconded by Mrs Hamlin.

Mr Turner agreed to serve as Treasurer – nominated by Mrs Sheret and seconded by Mrs Lordon.  All in favour.

6. ELECTION OF DEANERY SYNOD REPRESENTATIVE

Mrs Hamlin agreed to serve as Deanery Synod Representative – nominated by Mrs Sheret and seconded by Mrs Sayer.  All in favour.

7. REPORTS

(I) Financial Report 

This report had been circulated and discussed at previous PCC meetings. It was also perused by non PCC members who were present at this meeting.  Grateful thanks were extended to Mr Turner for his dedicated work in handling the accounts and ensuring that they were up to date for discussion at PCC meetings.  It was proposed by Mrs Hamlin and seconded by Mrs Sayer that the accounts be accepted.  All in favour.

(ii)
Churchwardens’ Report 

This report was examined by those present.  Mr Turner proposed that we accept the report and this was seconded by Mrs Tulloch.


(iii)
Deanery Synod Report

Mrs Hamlin presented her report and it was proposed by Mrs Sowerby and seconded by Mrs Lordon that this be accepted.


(iv)
PCC Secretary’s Report

It was proposed by Mrs Sowerby and seconded by Mrs Sayer that this report be accepted.


(v)
Safeguarding Report

Mr Bob Ardley (the Plurality Safeguarding Officer) had prepared this report and it was proposed by Mrs Hamlin and seconded by Mrs Tulloch that this be accepted.



8. APPOINTMENTS –

(i) Electoral Roll Officer 

Mrs Sheret was happy to continue in this role.  Proposed by Mrs Sowerby and seconded by Mrs Sayer.  All in favour

(ii) Sidespersons

The current Sidespersons were happy to continue in this role.

(iii) Independent Examiner/Auditor

Mr Brian Jones had indicated that he was happy to continue in this role.  Proposed by Mrs Hamlin and seconded by Mrs Sowerby.  All in favour

9. DATE, TIME AND PLACE OF NEXT APCM

To be agreed.

The meeting closed at 11.40 am.  Mrs Sowerby thanked everyone for attending.

Electoral Roll Report 2024
ST PETER’S CHURCH, HILTON – ELECTORAL ROLL

The Electoral Roll has been revised and contains 22 names.

G Sheret

Electoral Roll Officer

15th April 2024

Vicar’s Report, 2023 - Hilton

I am very grateful for the welcome I received into the Plurality of parishes in June 2023 as I was licensed Vicar.  In the preceding months, with God’s invitation to minister during the vacancy, I was struck by the willingness to serve, gather and pray within the congregations – which has not abated but has increased.  

Within St. Peter’s Hilton and indeed the Village, I am encouraged by the generosity with which people share their expertise and gifting and show support and goodwill toward the church community.  I am thankful for a cohesive and hardworking PCC, for Angela and Barbara’s unwavering commitment as Churchwardens, Trevor’s savvy as Treasurer and Gill’s organisation and pastoral understanding as PCC Secretary.  Each member of the PCC and indeed congregation gives generously in making the church beautiful and keeping it accessible; thank you to all who enrich our worship and ministry.  There is a beauty with which we bear one another’s burdens within the congregation too.  

Highlights in the past months have been numerous.  The Rhythm of Life study kindly hosted at Sally’s house drew many people together for fruitful and inspiring discussion. A Plurality Advent study on Songs of Scripture has encouraged people to look at their whole lives before God, seeking his leading.  An increasingly varied pattern of worship has been introduced with August’s Pet Service a particular joy, the introduction of more regular Evensong (by the book) happily received and the Police Brass Band enriching our Act of Remembrance and the standing room only Carol Service in Church.  Occasionally children have worshipped with us, particularly at special festival services which is great encouragement for a village population.  Julia Ardley’s regular ministry in a monthly Morning Praise is a valuable addition to the pattern of weekly worship.  

Revitalise, the Diocesan Church Growth project that we as a Plurality are part of, is not only a project but a desire within our churches, including St, Peter’s for revitalisation in order to reach others.  Angela ably represents Hilton at the Revitalise Learning Days; the Revitalise prayer Angela created has unified our prayers as a plurality, where we regularly pray “help us to be faithful disciples and bear much fruit”.  The All Saints Revitalise evening was valuable in gathering and exploring where God is prompting us and the opportunities to share the Gospel that God is opening to us.  Some tweaks have taken place following our shared discerning; conversations were encouraging and inspiring.  

In the year ahead it is imperative that we all become more confident in sharing our own faith and articulating what we know of God at work in our midst; for our God is faithful in every way (1 Cor. 1:9)!

Reverend Laura Wild

 ______________________________________ 
Church Wardens’ Report 2023

The Church was closed from January to Easter due to the cost of the electricity but remained open at weekends for private prayer and the Food Bank

· We were in another interregnum

· No clerical help and Angela spent a lot of time manning the Church Office with other volunteers.

February onwards, lots of meetings with Stainton and Brookfield took place to provide a profile and to advertise for a new vicar.  Reverend Laura Wild was interviewed, employed and her induction/collation celebrated at St. Margaret’s Church, Brookfield on the 27th June 2023.  We were all delighted as Laura had helped us out from early on in the year.

VISITATION:  Tuesday 15th August.  The Archdeacon and Rural Dean came to check our furnishings, silver, accounts, registers and notice boards.  The building and graveyard were also checked.

Our own observations regarding the structural cracks above the ‘Hayes monument’ and tell-tales put in place to measure the bulge on the South wall are not considered enough.  We were advised to employ a structural engineer, who could then make an assessment for the purpose of insurance on the building.  (It was agreed, we should consult with the architect, who will advise on a suitable engineer).  A new graveyard plan is needed (as we already knew).  The grave digger is to be consulted.  The Archdeacon was delighted with “our conversations” in the notebook!  Also, the statement of significance and that we keep a key in the unused south door for an emergency evacuation of the building.

ELECTRICS:  a P.A.T. test was arranged and we asked the electricians to check the night storage heaters as they keep on cutting out.  No fault could be found (so we are assuming the tiny interruption of electricity cuts experienced by all the village, may be the cause).  Three wall lights were earthed and a certificate issued.

SERVICES:  

1. Mrs Sylvia Booth & Mrs Hilary Tulloch joined our PCC and suggested we use gluten free bread and non-alcoholic wine for Holy Communion.  The Bishop was in favour of the bread but not the wine.  Communion wine needs to be a good percentage and 17.5 % was recommended.

2. Mrs Angela Sayer fronted a Morning Worship service when no clergy were available, very well.  The congregation chose the hymns for the service.

3. Saturday 6th May was the Coronation of King Charles III.  The church was decorated in red, white and blue for the weekend.

4. Sunday 30th July a Thanksgiving and special blessing service for our pet’s took place at 4 pm.  Being a fifth Sunday in the month, it was agreed to be different from the norm.  Nick the Vic (Rev. Nik Stephenson) pioneer minister at Ingleby Barwick kindly agreed to take this service which saw 5 dogs and 2 cat (photo’s only) and one promised mouse, blessed.  As the weather became inclement, most of the service was held indoors with very well behaved dogs and owners!

5. Harvest Festival was directed to the Foodbank.  It was also swelled by a group of neighbours from Ingleby Barwick as one of their chosen charities.

6. Hope & Remembrance for ‘All Souls’, where we invited the congregation to light a candle for their departed loved ones.

7. War Memorial Remembrance Day on 12th November when we were privileged to have a member of the Police and Community Band play for us the last post.  A beautiful, handmade poppy wreath was given by Teresa Clark and Vivienne Coltman with Debra Elliott joined in with design and extra poppies to make a fuller decoration on the War Memorial with us.

8. The Annual Village Carol Service with the Police Community Band members packed into the chancel.  We had so many people wanting to join us, we unfortunately ran out of carol sheets!

9. Christmas Eve, we held a 4 pm Crib Blessing Service and it was lovely; hoping it becomes a favourite.

TO ALL WHO HELPED DECORATE THE CHURCH FOR EACH SERVICE – A HUGE “THANK YOU”.

FUNDRAISING:  A separate Fund Raising Committee was formed with Vivienne Coltman joining in with members of the PCC 

· Fete with Village Hall

· Gift Day

· Afternoon Tea with ‘Bring and Buy’ stall.

· Raffle for Christmas Hamper (plus other prizes).

SPECIAL THANK YOU’S
All Village Residents for their amazing support all year round.

The Tidy Up volunteers for the spring and autumn working party mornings.

Mrs Dorothy Watson for re-filing and gifting the flower tubs by the church door.

Mrs Judy Swinbank for taking the graveyard waste bin down for collection regularly.

Mr Trevor Wilkinson for ferrying all the gifted food items to Thornaby Food Bank.

Mr Geoff Sayer for giving a helping hand with gardening and setting up/clearing away furniture.

Mr Brian Booth, for maintenance of the notice board and provision of a mobile notice board.

Mr Colin and Mrs Joan Mason for reliable pew sheets and music facilitation.

All sides persons for their diligent duties at services and people signing up to the flower rota.

Hilton Parish Council for money towards our grass cutting costs.

Mr Rod Hamlin for his necessary work in the vestry and repairing the outside lamp.

Mrs Sally Hamlin for the War Memorial planting through the seasons and SUPER POSTERS.

The Village hall for their liaison and willing support.

All members associated with the Hilton Roundabout production and distribution.

Signed:  Mrs Barbara Sowerby & Mrs Angela Sayer, Church Wardens, St. Peter’s Church, Hilton.  March 2024
 ________________________ 

Deanery Synod Report 2023

6th June 2023

Deanery Update

Jane Robson appointed as Priest in Charge at Kirkleatham.

Some visitations have taken place but all will be completed.

Deanery Service this year to take form of a Pilgrimage following the                            River from Stokesley to Great Ayton.

Plan for Living Christ’s story has been submitted. A one-day session for deanery to take place at the Diocesan Office.

Mothers’ Union Festival  12.07.23

Churchwardens’ Admission Service 22.06.23 in Stokesley Parish Church.

Safeguarding training session 01.09 23

Choral Evensong at Christ Church, Great Ayton 18.06.23

Financial Update (Bob Ardley, Treasurer)

Most Parishes have paid Deanery levy.

Book Grants in support of RPAs given.

“How do Rural Churches thrive” books bought.

Deanery Financial Advisor (Ken Taylor)

Ken has met most of the Parish treasurers

Interest shown in Grants available.

Diocese has 70 card readers.

Most Parishes have paid Free Will Offer.

Carousel Conversations

Creating a church eco culture John Stinson (St.Oswalds, Newton under Roseberry)
Mission based PCC Revd Darren Moore and David Local (Yarm)

Time to dream (What is on Parish wish list? John Dickinson ( Christ Church, Great Ayton)

18th October 2023

Deanery Update

Rev Tessa Stevenson thanks all involved with visitations.

John Dickinson reported on LCS stating that we are simply sharing what we are doing and learning from one another.

Yarm Church moving towards Cafe Magdalene.

Trip to Allerton Waste Recovery Park with the Environment Network on 09.01.24

Face to face safeguarding training session on 03.11.23

Three evenings in Hutton Rudby Church Hall: 
· Camino Pilgrimage
· Freedom and Spirituality discussion
· Film “Belfast”

Carousel Conversations

Obtaining grants for parish work (Carol McGee)

Benefits of a parish/benefice office/administrator (Revd Laura Wild)

What we offer across the Deanery (John Dickinson)

Outdoor Ministry (Revd Nik Stevenson)

7th February 2024

Deanery Update

Revd Tessa Stevenson elected as Diocesan Synod Representative.

Revd Vanessa Kirkby appointed as Pioneer Minister at Brookfield Plurality.

Revd. Robert Opala is moving to Ormesby

Festival Teeside is planned for 8th and 9th June at Stewart Park

Cafe Magdelene in Yarm is up and running.

A pilgrimage to Walsingham for five days from 30th September

Dates of Deanery Lent courses given

Financial Update (Bob Ardley)

Income received from Parish levy. Proposed to increase this to £50.00 from £40.00.

Book grants given

Proposed budget. 

Deanery Financial Advisor (Ken Taylor)

Thanks to all who have submitted Freewill Offers

Request for submission of Return of Parish Finance and PCC Approved accounts no later than 28.06.24 

Diocese has opened a fund to provide grants of up to £10,000 fo urgent projects identified in quinquennial inspections.

Carousel Conversations

Messy Church (Revd. Kate Brown)

Technology for churches (John Dickinson). Diocese has resources available to help.

Let’s talk about food (Revd. Geoff Jaques) A new Diocesan source prepared by the Rural Life and Faith Group.

Prayers of Love and Faith (Nick Land) PCCs will soon have to address the issues raised by the new prayers for blessing same sex partnerships. This introduction was an explanation of what is authorised and what is not.

Mrs Sally Hamlin, Deanery Synod Rep
PCC Secretary’s Report

The following served on the PCC as Trustees during the year 2023
Revd Laura Wild

Chairman (from 13th June)

Mrs Barbara Sowerby

Churchwarden and Vice Chairman

Mrs Angela Sayer

Churchwarden

Mrs Sally Hamlin

Deanery Synod Representative

Mrs G Sheret


Hon Secretary

Mr T Turner


Treasurer

Mrs Sylvia Booth

Mrs Hilary Tulloch

The PCC met on five occasions in 2023 on the following dates:

17h January, 29th March, 13th June, 22nd August and 7th November. 

There was also an extraordinary on 12th November.

Many thanks to our hosts for the meetings held in 2023.

G Sheret, PCC Secretary

10th April 2024

Parish Safeguarding Officer’s Report
Hilton PCC has complied with the duty under section 5 of the Safeguarding and Clergy Discipline Measure 2016 (duty to have regard to House of Bishop’s guidance on safeguarding children and vulnerable adults).

There has been much in the news recently about child abuse, including within the Church of England; I hardly need to remind you that Child Protection and Safeguarding of Vulnerable Adults is everybody’s business and that we need to ensure that St Peter’s Church is a safe place for vulnerable people to be. The APCM will wish to know that the PCC is developing procedures for this including a coherent set of Safer Recruitment documents. 
Along with other Parishes in the Diocese Hilton Parish has signed up to the Parish (Safeguarding) Dashboard process which operates a “traffic-light” display to show how well the PCC is complying with various aspects of Safeguarding and also helps with the production of an Action Plan. The Safeguarding Action Plan dated 28/4/2023 was reviewed and adopted by the PCC. All of the Dashboard traffic lights were green apart from those related to Safeguarding Training; the main action identified at that time was that some of the PCC Members needed to undertake the on-line CofE Safeguarding Basic Awareness, Foundation and Domestic Abuse Training Pathways.
The PCC’s Safeguarding Policy Statement was last reviewed and approved at its meeting on 29/3/2023 and signed off by the Churchwardens (the Parish was in Vacancy at that time). The Parish Safeguarding file, which can be found in the Church, contains copies of the Parish Policy and copies of documentation from the Diocese and the Church of England including copies of the House of Bishops’ Policy Statements.
The Parish has signed up to the on-line Disclosure and Baring Service (DBS) checking service operated by the Thirtyone:eight (formerly the Churches Child Protection Advisory Service (CCPAS)). Because Hilton PCC does not undertake any work with children or vulnerable adults Churchwardens, PCC Trustees and Church members are not eligible for a DBS check. My own DBS Check (Enhanced with checks of both Child and Adult Barring Lists) was renewed in Nov 2023. Confidential information relating to safeguarding is kept securely in the Church safe at St Peter and St Paul, Stainton (one of our sister Parishes). 
The Church of England has “gone live” with its refreshed on-line Safeguarding Training programme comprising: 
· the Basic Awareness Pathway Training which all members of the Church, including PCC members, are encouraged to undertake; and 
· the Foundation Pathway Training, to be undertaken by Churchwardens and PCC members, and those working with children and/or vulnerable adults. 
· The Domestic Abuse Pathway Training, to be undertaken by Churchwardens and PCC members.
This on-line training can be reached via the CofE Safeguarding Training portal at this URL: https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org/login/index.php  where you will be able to register for a free user account. The PSR is able to assist those members of St Peter’s Hilton who are not “Tech-savvy” to undertake this training.

In addition to the on-line training the Diocese provides face-to-face training for the Leadership Pathway Training which is aimed at leaders of children’s and vulnerable adults’ groups/activities. The PSR completed this Pathway in January 2022.
Bob Ardley, Parish Safeguarding Officer/Representative (PSO/PSR)
